
 

 

COUNTY OF SANTA CLARA  

JUVENILE JUSTICE COMMISSION  

APPROVED Meeting Minutes—October 7, 2014  

Santa Clara County Crime Lab, 1st Floor, 250 W. Hedding St., San Jose, CA  

    

Commissioners Present:  Penny Blake, Chair    Ronald Hansen  

        Raul Colunga, Vice Chair  Tracy Lauth  

        Stephen Betts, Secretary   Nora Manchester  

 Raymond Blockie    Jean Pennypacker  

        Dana Bunnett     Pamela Serrano  

        Victoria BurtonBurke   Hananeel Jeremiah Tanojo  

        Bonnie Charvez     Vincent Tarpey  

                      

Commissioners Absent:  Commissioner Kimberly Dong previously notified Chair Blake  

that she would be unable to attend the October 7, 2014 meeting.  

         

Also Present:  Honorable L. Michael Clark, Superior Court  

Honorable Margaret Johnson, Superior Court  

Honorable Katherine Lucero, Superior Court  

Honorable Pat Tondreau, Superior Court  

Honorable Jesús Valencia, Superior Court  

Lauren Gavin, Program Manager JPD, Mental Health Department 

Karen Brajenovich, Associate Ombuds, Juvenile Welfare Office of 

the Ombudsman  

Brohne Lawhorne, Ombudsman, Juvenile Welfare Office of the  

Ombudsman  

Katja De Groop, Associate Ombuds, Juvenile Welfare Office of 

the Ombudsman  

Yvette Irving, Director, Santa Clara County Office of Education  

Debbie Pell, Chief Program Officer, Bill Wilson Center  

Alvaro Viramontes, Advocate, YWCA Rape Crisis Center 

Diana Perez, Juvenile Hall Counselor, Juvenile Probation Dept.  

Ana Sona, Juvenile Hall Counselor, Juvenile Probation Dept.  

Elle Parsons, Juvenile Hall Counselor, Juvenile Probation Dept.  

Jose Lepe, Juvenile Hall Counselor, Juvenile Probation Dept.  

        Chris Arriola, Deputy District Attorney, District Attorney’s Office  

        Officer John Robles, San Jose Police Department  

Jennifer Hubbs, SSPM I, Department of Family & Children’s 

Services (DFCS)/Receiving Center  

        Karen Steiber, Attorney, Independent Defense Counsel Office   

Dan Lloyd, HCPM II, Department of Alcohol and Drug Services  

Nicky Ramos-Beban, Assistant Director of Alternative Education,  

Santa Clara County Office of Education  

Chia-Chen Lee, Manager, Valley Medical Center (VMC)  
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        David Epps, Alternate Defender Office (ADO)   

1  

Terry Ugaude, Supervising Group Counselor, Juvenile Probation  

Department  

Elsa Jennings, Probation Manager, Juvenile Hall  

Rita Loncarich, Probation Manager, Juvenile Hall  

Mike Simms, Probation Services, Juvenile Probation Department  

Jonathan Madigan, Member, California Youth Connection Mariel 

Caballero, Probation Department  

  

Guests Present:    Lyn Johnson, Private Citizen  

Alyssa Wright, Journalist, Stanford University   

                  

Call to Order:  Chair Blake called the meeting to order at 12:16 p.m.  All who were in 

attendance stated their names and organization.  

  

Agenda Approval:  Moved by Commissioner Manchester and seconded by Commissioner       

Tarpey, the agenda for October 7, 2014 was approved unanimously.  

  

Public Comments/Oral Petitions:   None.  

  

Presentation by Brohne Lawhorne, Juvenile Welfare Office of the Ombuds  

The Juvenile Welfare Office of the Ombudsman has existed in Santa Clara County since 1992. It 

arose by virtue of recommendation from the Harvey Rose Corporation. It is designed to be a 

neutral, independent office where visitors can raise questions, comments and concerns about the 

operations of the dependency system in general and, more specifically, about the Department of 

Department of Family & Children’s Services (DFCS).    

  

The Juvenile Welfare Office of the Ombuds operates on a two prong approach. The first is to 

provide information to visitors about the process. This generally includes answering questions 

and addressing concerns. They will, as an organizational ombuds person, operate at an informal 

and confidential level. They begin oftentimes by working with a social worker. Only on an 

asneeded, case-by-case basis does the Office of the Ombuds work through the social worker 

chain of command to try to resolve issues.  They adhere to a quasi-meditative approach for cases 

and situations that come to their attention. The goal is to work out a situation to put the social 

worker, the parties, and the various stakeholders back in concert with each other.   

  

The second prong of their operation is to take the data that they can extrapolate from 

individualized cases to aggregate it and look for trends in operations. They can then report that 

trending information back up to the Board of Supervisors (BOS) to ultimately suggest ways by 

which the system can work to improve itself and avoid grievances of that type in the future. It is 
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incumbent upon the agency and the County to make any changes, but the Office of the Ombuds 

is there to point out the data which can provide crucial information and inform decision making.    

  

Mr. Lawhorne opened up the presentation to questions from the audience. Commissioner 

Bunnett inquired if any trends would be discussed today. Mr. Lawhorne stated that the trends 

that they receive and track go by public report on a semi-annual basis to BOS. Some things they 

have reported on in the past include psychotropic medications and the regulation, use, and 

dispensation of over-the-counter (OTC) medications.  In the last two fiscal years in Santa Clara 

County, for example, a number of cases have come to their office where group homes have been 

utilizing OTC medication in an off-label manner. A number of loopholes have been identified 

that are problematic, such as the routine dispensation of OTC medications without adequate 

social worker oversight. This is an example where they received a number of case-specific 

examples; so they are able to take the cases, aggregate the data, and provide a report.   

  

Commissioner Bunnett asked where the complaints are coming from. Mr. Lawhorne responded 

that it is typically caregivers, bio-relatives, or non-relative extended family members who raise 

the issue. The complaints will often arise after children who have been in a group home setting 

return to bio-relatives, caregivers, or non-relative extended family members.   

  

Commissioner Pennypacker inquired about the distribution of the reports. Mr. Lawhorne stated 

that they are reported semi-annually to the Children, Seniors and Families Committee (CSFC) 

and to the public. The reports are also submitted as a courtesy to DFCS, although they do not 

make changes to the report. Commissioner Pennypacker then asked who else the report is 

distributed to. Mr. Lawhorne stated he routinely meets with Lori Medina and Bruce Wagstaff to 

distribute. Chair Blake added that they are available online and can be downloaded. Judge 

Tondreau added that he would like the judges to be sent the reports, and Mr. Lawhorne stated 

they would be happy to make a specific distribution of the public report.  

  

Chair Blake asked if there were programs that focused on the juvenile justice issues. Mr. 

Lawhorne gave a brief background of the County partnership with Juvenile Probation and cited 

studies conducted in the past that focused on the impact of mediation on the instances of 

restitution repayment.  

  

Commissioner Bunnett inquired about the language capacity of their office. Mr. Lawhorne stated 

that there are trained professional mediators who speak nearly every language, and that the 

Office of the Ombuds has English and Spanish language speakers available. The Office of the 

Ombuds has never turned away visitors due to a lack of language capacity; they find a 

mechanism to serve each visitor.  

  

Commissioner Manchester stated that one of the roles of the Commission is to inspect group 

homes. If there was an issue, and the Commission was made aware of it, they could do an 

independent inspection of a facility for any issues or problems. Mr. Lawhorne responded that he 

will note it. Mr. Lawhorne also added that there are certain issues, such as OTC medications, that 

they are currently having conversations about implementing checks and balances for. While any 

institution should report medication dispensation on the health and education passport of a child, 
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there is no requirement that a social worker be informed or given information on the routineness 

of that dispensation. Commissioner Bunnett asked if it was possible to have a local policy to deal 

with that issue. Chair Blake and Judge Lucero added that licensing and contracting would need 

to be addressed. Ms. Debbie Pell added that, in terms of group home policy and licensing 

regulations, even to administer OTC medication, they must have a doctor’s prescription. At their 

agency, a social worker must also sign off on what can be given, in what capacity, and in what 

dosage. Ms. Pell suspects it is a licensing regulation for OTC medication. Chair Blake stated that 

it is something the Commission can discuss and look into.  

  

Approval of Minutes:  The following changes were made to the September 2, 2014 meeting 

draft minutes:  

1. On page 2, the “Camacho…JJC commissioner elect” should refer to Commissioner 

Hananeel Jeremiah Tanojo;  and   

2. Judge Valencia was present at the September 2
nd

 meeting.  

  

Moved by Commissioner Tarpey and seconded by Commissioner Colunga, the minutes of 

September 2, 2014 were approved with the changes outlined above.  

REPORTS  

  

Chair’s Report:  Chair Blake reported on the following:  

• The Commission is discussing group homes as part of the Executive Committee meeting 

today, and they should be shortly issuing a report on 1-2 group homes.  

• The Commission is finishing up the Ranch report. They will hopefully have that approved 

so that a copy may be issued by the next meeting.  

• The Commission is continuing to look at the OC Spray issue.  

• As for the user survey, at this point, it is likely that they will do an official report in 

writing. The Commission may start issuing reports on individual pieces rather than 

waiting until a huge report can be issued.   

  

Juvenile Justice Court:  Judge Tondreau reported on the following:  

• On November 5
th

, there is a training that Judge Johnson will elaborate on.   

• The new joint co-jurisdictional dually involved youth team is up and running. 

Twentyseven cases have been sent to it, and they have accepted fourteen. Two cases have 

resulted in a full continuation of Dependency and Juvenile Justice oversight.  

• The trauma-informed grant has been extended. This is a big deal because it was initially 

denied, and we had $58,000 left over. That money had been allocated to bring in Dr. 

Julian Ford and his target program, which is a trauma informed intervention for juvenile 

justice youth. This practical approach teaches youth how to diffuse their way through 

stress. We asked for it to be given a second thought, and they did, so the first training for 

the judges will be February 4
th

. There will also be two full-day trainings to follow.  

  

Judge Valencia reported on the following:  
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• To follow up on the financial evaluation hearings status, the only thing left unsettled is 

the Department of Revenue Referral Form. The form is being translated. Lydia Gonzalez 

has been great about keeping him updated as they wait for that translation.   

• Judge Valencia and Judge Lucero continue to plan the details for the Joint Collaborative 

Training for JTC CITA to begin on the 29
th

.  

• Governor Brown signed Senate Bill 1038 a few months ago. SB 1038 affects how we 

process probation dismissals and records sealing. A steering committee co-chaired by 

Judge Johnson and Judge Valencia has been set up to address how we will implement this 

come January.   

  

  

Judge Johnson reported on the following:  

• The parentage training was completed with about sixty people in attendance. This 

training was to focus on the determination of who the legal parents of the youth before 

the Court are. Juvenile Justice will be putting together a workgroup to follow up on a 

procedure of how to do this better. All of the different agencies involved in the process 

will be included in developing this. They hope to roll out better protocols early next year.  

• The next training will be on domestic violence. It will be a three hour program held on 

November 5
th

. Steve Baron and Nancy Marshall, who are national experts on domestic 

violence, will be providing the training with a focus specific to juvenile justice. Topics 

will include the trauma to children being raised in a domestic violence household, the 

intergenerational effects, etc. Many professional organizations require domestic violence 

training, and so if individuals are in need of credit for that, the certification piece can be 

looked at. All are encouraged to attend. The current location is the training room, and will 

be from 1:30 to 4:30 p.m. The location may change if a there is a lot of interest.  

• Judge Tondreau has done a great job about getting juvenile justice issues in the press. He 

has had two articles published recently. One focused on medication issues, and the othe 

was about the use of OC spray.  

  

Judge Lucero reported on the following:  

• The Court is moving forward with the dual diagnosis grant. The solicitation for a Drug 

Court Coordinator or Juvenile Court Dual Diagnosis Coordinator went out a few days 

ago. If anyone is interested in working for the Court or knows someone who may benefit 

from knowing more about the position, please talk to her. The hope is that after the three 

year grant period, the Court will absorb the position, so it is not necessarily temporary.  

• We are also in discussions with LACY about the Educational Champion Coordinator as 

part of the grant. This will not need an RFP because it was written into the grant. LACY 

will be helping to get each of the kids in Dual Diagnosis Court an educational champion 

to help with obtaining a high school diploma or GED, and/or creating a college career 

path. The mentor youth contract is another piece to work on, hopefully with the Public 

Defender.   

• On October 17
th

, Judge Lucero will meet with the Chief of the Re-Entry Center to see 

what they can do for our kids once they are dismissed from probation if they are 18 and 

over. Probation staff and Javier Aguirre will be there to discuss the possibility of a warm 

hand off of sorts for PTOR’s with 18 year olds. The goal would be to have them go to the 
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Re-Entry Center to take advantage of the services and make sure the youth know there is 

a bridge to mental health and substance abuse services.  

• We are continuing to work on our educational paradigm shift with the County Office of 

Education (COE) and Commissioner Bunnett with Kids in Common. There is a lot to 

share and, in the future, we can set a time at a Commission meeting to discuss. Chair 

Blake stated that an update would be welcome once they are ready to discuss.  

• The Federal Government is doing outreach to judges in the Family, Probate, and Juvenile 

Divisions to talk about the influx of undocumented and unaccompanied youth. There will 

be training on this on October 28
th  

from 12:15 to 1:15 p.m. The location is to be 

determined, likely at lower Hedding Street. Judge Lucero is hoping people will turn out to 

talk about the many ways we can process our undocumented, unaccompanied youth who 

we will be seeing more of in the three divisions.  

• The Dependency Advocacy Council is having their annual fundraiser on October 22
nd

 at 

the Women’s Club. The proceeds go to mentor parents, who are the former parents who 

have gone through the Dependency Court and are now working to inspire other parents to 

succeed in getting their children back. Chair Blake added that LACY is also preparing for 

their annual fundraiser. Additional information can be found on the LACY website.  

  

Dependency Court:  Judge Clark reported on the following:   

• The domestic violence training for Juvenile Justice mentioned earlier with Steve Baron 

and Nancy Marshall is on the dynamics of domestic violence and how it impacts kids and 

families. Those two dynamic trainers have done several training sessions over the last 

couple of years for Dependency and Family Court judges, as well as staff. A week later, 

on November 12
th

, Dependency Court is sponsoring a different training on best practices 

for obtaining restraining orders in juvenile cases. They will be focusing on Juvenile 

Dependency cases, but the same statutory scheme applies to both dependency and 

delinquency so delinquency practitioners will benefit from the training as well. The 

training will be held November 12 from 12:15 to 4 p.m. in training room 950. Please talk 

to him for more information. Limited space is available.  

• The local Dependency Beyond the Bench conference held a couple of weeks ago was 

very good. Dr. Jeff Bostic from the Boston Hospital, who is an expert on the teen brain, 

held a wonderful seminar. Carissa Phelps, an expert on sexually exploited children, was 

also invited, and announced she will be retiring from public speaking. She did answer 

questions for about an hour after her presentation.  

• Dr. Mark Stanford recently trained dependency folks on drug testing procedures and 

interpreting the results. He works for the Department of Alcohol and Drug Services 

(DADS) and is an adjunct professor at Stanford. He did a great job.  

• There has been a steady increase in the number of Juvenile Dependency. We have seen a 

23% increase in caseload over the last three years. We are now working as a Bench to see 

how we can adjust to this and to evaluate if we need more judicial officers.  

  

Judge Lucero asked if several of those filings involve non-minor dependents. Judge Clark 

responded that the non-minor dependents case load has gone up, but there are a lot more cases 

coming in overall.  
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Probation Department Juvenile Program:  Ms. Rita Loncarich reported on the following:  

• September was Hispanic Heritage Month. Thank you to Judge Lucero for presenting. We 

had great speakers and entertainment, as well as lots of singing and dancing.  

• This month, we have a Halloween decorating contest. The judging will be on October 

30
th

, and if any Commission members can join, we would be happy to have you as 

judges.  

• We are also working on a focus group for females. We will be working with Juvenile 

Services to look at the services and needs for the girls in Juvenile Hall. We want to make 

sure we are providing enough.  

• Probation will also be working with Creative Teens, which is a local non-profit art group, 

to make a mural in Juvenile Hall. We have designated two different walls in the P.E.  

field, although it has not been decided which will be used yet. We want the kids to be part  

of the creation of the mural, and want to look at keeping the youth who are released 

connected to the project.  

• The annual health inspection was held last week, and it went well.  

  

Mariel Caballero reported on the following:  

• As a follow up to the data report, a lot of questions have been raised about benchmarking 

data. The Attorney General released a report on crime statewide that included juvenile 

statistics. Statewide, arrests have gone down 18%, while Santa Clara County went down 

20%. Alarmingly, juvenile homicide rates statewide went up 13%, which could help 

explain why our direct files did go up last year. That report is available on the Attorney 

General’s website, and is helpful for setting benchmarks for how Santa Clara County is 

doing in comparison to the rest of the state.  

  

The October 7, 2014 Probation Department Population Sheet was distributed at the meeting, and 

is attached for reference.   

  

Medical Services:  Ms. Chia-Chen Lee reported on the following:  

• A double entrée survey was completed and the results were sent to the Commission. 

Overall, they discovered that kids ask for double entrées or additional food for a few 

reasons. One is that they are hungry. Another is that the youth want two trays to only eat 

the portions that they like. Additional information is needed, however there are two 

changes that they can make with the help of Juvenile Probation. One is to add a snack 

right after school, because most kids report that is the time they are most hungry. This 

will be a pilot project, and it does not have an effective date yet. The second change is at 

dinner, to change the carbohydrate make-up and add more protein while still staying 

within the federal guideline.  

• Ebola is a hot topic right now, and so they are working with the Public Health 

Department to re-organize the communicable disease screening process. They will 

implement changes in the booking process.  

  

Chair Blake inquired about flu shots. Ms. Lee responded that they are ready to distribute, and 

kids who arrived this week have been getting flu shots.  
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Mental Health:   Ms. Lauren Gavin reported on the following:  

• There is no waiting list for the Competency Program.   

• The Mental Health Department is fully staffed, although they are working on putting 

together a back-up team for a counselor going out on extended leave.  

  

Department of Family & Children’s Services (DFCS)/Receiving Center:  Ms. Jennifer Hubbs 

reported on the following:  

• The September statistics show they have been much busier in September. Ms. Hubbs 

stated that September shows more of where they are normally, where August was a slow 

month. The total intake shows kids who physically came to the Receiving and Intake 

Center (RAIC) and those who go directly to placement. There were 65 in August and 86 

in September. In August, we did not have to split any sibling groups up. In September, we 

had to split one sibling group of four into two homes. We continue to struggle with  

the need to keep kids at the school of origin and to keep siblings together. We try to 

clinically pay attention to what the kids are more upset about.   

• Santa Clara County is hosting the Superbowl in 2016 at the new stadium, and we have 

already started planning for it. Carissa Phelps is excited to partner with us and made a 

great connection with our program manager at the San Jose Family Resource Center to 

help us continue to tackle this issue.  

• The RAIC continues in the re-design process. The next stakeholder meeting will be 

October 22
nd

. The first round of RAIC focus groups on the re-design process showed us 

we were missing two key voices: foster parents and youth. We added to the contract to do 

a focus group specifically for youth and for foster parents. Those will be brought into our 

planning process. We are getting ready to move into the operational phase, and there will 

be opportunities for participation on an advisory level through focus groups. The 

Commission has a member on the core team of planning, and we’d still like as many 

people who would like to come to advisory meetings. If you have not been invited, please 

contact Chair Blake or Commissioner Betts to be added to the email chain.  

  

Commissioner Tarpey inquired about the reported runaway statistic, and if there was any attempt 

to verbally dissuade the youth from leaving. Ms. Hubbs responded that yes, staff do everything 

they can, including bringing in mental health providers and/or a deputy sheriff who can talk to 

them about the realities of life on the street. We also have chronic runaways who leave because 

they do not want to go to a particular placement. We have a high-risk youth committee meeting 

once a month where we discuss kids who are at-risk and preventative measures that can be taken.  

  

Commissioner Tarpey asked if there is any restriction of when a minor can leave. Ms. Hubbs 

responded that it depends on their age. We cannot lock the door and keep youth from running if 

they are over 12 years old. We can follow them and call the police, but we can’t stop them unless 

they have severe mental health issues and are a risk to themselves or others.  Special permission 

can be granted for developmentally disabled children but staff cannot do much beyond that.  

  

Commissioner Serrano pointed out that, in September, the runaway category shows seven, while 

the runaway incidences show six. Ms. Hubbs stated it may be a typo. Commissioner Serrano 

then asked about the nine hospital admissions. Ms. Hubbs responded that the hospital admits 
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show 5150’s, positive toxicology babies, etc. Commissioner Serrano asked if any children were 

brought to RAIC and then had to be transported to the hospital. Ms. Hubbs answered no, there 

were not. Commissioner Serrano then asked if any of the runaway incidences could have been 

the same minor, and Ms. Hubbs responded yes, she is fairly sure the count may include the same 

minor several times.  

  

Department of Alcohol & Drug Services (DADS):   Mr. Dan Lloyd reported on the following:  

• Forthcoming this month is the new director for the department. They are meeting 

tomorrow with a deputy county executive to discuss where they are in that process.  

• They are in the process of filling vacancies. This has included an internal promotion that 

will require transitioning and filling a vacated position. A Referral Coordinator position 

that was vacant for about a month and a half has been filled, and that individual will start 

October 27
th

.   

• The Hub is another program that they are working on finalizing, including an agreement 

with DFCS to fill a position that would place someone at the Hub. Mr. Lloyd stated he is 

impressed with the services at the Hub.  

• Mr. Lloyd announced he will be retiring at the end of the year, and so he may only have 

one or two more Commission meetings that he will be attending. Chair Blake extended 

congratulations on behalf of the Commission.  

  

Law Enforcement Agencies:  Officer John Robles was present on behalf of the San Jose Police 

Department, and Chair Blake welcomed him to his first Commission meeting.   

  

District Attorney’s Office, Juvenile Justice:  Mr. Chris Arriola reported on the following:  

• The Truancy Abatement annual training for schools is coming up. The goal is to get 

schools to report truancy and enforce truancy laws.  

• The Attorney General’s report was great in the sense that we are only 15% truant where 

the state average is somewhere closer to 20%. Three or more consecutive days is 

considered truant, while eighteen days is chronic truancy that shows significant, life-long 

harm. We have been working with the school districts for the last twenty years, and their 

mediation efforts and our diversion efforts are helping, but 15% is too high.  

• Youth crime prevention is the goal of our Community Prosecution Unit. We now have 

three prosecutors and a full time investigator. We also have a new human-trafficking 

prosecutor and investigator. If things go well, we hope to continue to add resources. 

Without prevention, enforcement means very little.   

• We are losing an attorney because of the reduction in the Courts down to three 

courtrooms. There will still be two attorneys per courtroom, but we will be short-staffed 

until January because the attorney has been pulled now.  

• The County Bar Association honored the Court, Probation Department, District 

Attorney’s Office and Public Defender’s Office as Unsung Heros for all the work we 

have done to help reduce our population and help.    

• A committee is meeting within the next two weeks to name something in the Juvenile 

Justice Complex after Judge Kurt Kumli, who was a supervisor at the District Attorney’s  

Office, taught Juvenile Law at Santa Clara University and the University of San 

Francisco, and wrote the Kumli book, which is used across the state. A recommendation 
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from this Commission for whatever the committee comes up with would be very 

meaningful once it goes to the BOS.   

• Automating direct files did not work. We got three different reports, and it was decided 

that this is too important to try to automate. We will be sitting down with the Burns 

Institute to go through each case and try to put a database together. A staff person will go 

through each file, starting on October 16
th

.  

  

Chair Blake extended her congratulations to the Court, Probation Department, District 

Attorney’s Office and Public Defender’s Office for their recognition.  

  

Commissioner Tarpey asked if the County statistics will mirror the statewide increase in juvenile 

homicides. Mr. Arriola responded that yes, he would estimate that at least half of the direct files 

will be homicide or attempted homicide.   

  

Independent Defender’s Office: No report.  

  

Alternate Defender Office:  No report.  

  

Public Defender’s Office:  No report.  

  

Legal Advocates for Children & Youth (LACY):  No report.  

  

Alternative Schools Department, COE:  Ms. Yvette Irving reported on the following:  

• Ms. Nicky Ramos-Beban was introduced as the Assistant Director of Overseeing Court 

and Community Schools. She is the newest member of the department, and will be 

overseeing Blue Ridge and Juvenile Hall, as well as community schools.  

• This week, Superintendent Gundry visited Osborne and Blue Ridge, and had a good 

conversation at both sites. Superintendent Gundry was involved with court and 

community schools for the Los Angeles County Office of Education, and so he is able to 

compare and contrast the different processes.  

• Our certificated staff, the teachers, will be beginning their fifth day of professional 

development around the Common Core Standards and new assessments that will be 

coming in Spring of 2015. The teachers bargaining unit agreed to an additional three days 

of professional development because of the transitions in public education. Between 

January and May of next year, these three extra days will be spread out.  

  

Chair Blake extended the invitation for Superintendent Gundry to join a Commission meeting.  

  

Victim Witness Assistance Center:  No report.  

  

YWCA Rape Crisis Center:   No report.  

  

Announcements/Correspondence:  None.  
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Old Business:  None.  

  

New Business:  None.  

  

Adjourn to Executive Session:  Chair Blake adjourned the meeting to Executive Session at 1:30 

p.m.   

  

Next Meeting:  November 4, 2014 at 12:15 pm.  

  

Respectfully submitted,  

  

Britney Huelbig  

Recording Secretary         

                  



 

 
  



 

 
 



 

 
  



 

 
  



 

 
  



 

 
  



 

 
 


